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Communique’
TENTH MEETING OF THE SHARK-PLAN REPRESENTATIVE GROUP
The tenth meeting of the Shark-Plan representative Group (SRG) was held on 2 November 2022 at 18 Marcus Clarke St, Canberra and via video link.
The SRG meets each year to review, monitor and report on the implementation of Australia’s Second National Plan of Action and provides a forum to facilitate communication between fisheries managers; policy makers; commercial, recreational and First Nations fishers; researchers; and conservationists. the connections between CITES and RFMOs and on traceability of shark products.
SRG members noted the release of the Shark Assessment Report, and the discussions held by members during 2022 on the connections between CITES and RFMOs and on traceability of shark product. 
SRG members noted that jurisdictions had continued to progress numerous actions to improve shark management since the last SRG meeting: 
· The Commonwealth announced funding of $36 million for research and implementation of mitigation measures for threatened bycatch species, and a total of $260.5 million to protect threatened species. Both of these measures will provide some funding to protect sharks, rays, skates and sawfish. 
· Queensland’s adoption of the Queensland Sustainable Fisheries Strategy will drive the development of harvest strategies for the Gulf of Carpentaria Fishery.  Queensland is also preparing to conduct a vessel tracking trial including vessel data validation.
· New South Wales has invested $21.4 million over four years into its shark management program to further enhance bather safety and to better understand shark behaviour. 
· Victoria has developed a new management plan for the Corner Inlet Fishery, where commercial and recreational fishers target gummy shark. The fisheries management committee is undertaking a survey to better understand recreational impact in the fishery. 
· Tasmania noted that direct take of shark in the State’s fisheries remains low.  Tasmania has acted quickly to address fishing impacts on the Maugean skate, effectively closing Macquarie Harbour to all high-risk fishing activities. 
· Western Australia has allocated $5 million to introduce non-lethal bather protection measures on the State’s beaches. The commercial fishing sector’s peak body also received government funding to trial the use on Artificial Intelligence in the Temperate Shark Fishery’s e-monitoring program. At the meeting, Western Australian also noted its commitment to implementing fins naturally attached legislation in all fisheries by the end of 2022.
· The Northern Territory has developed handling guides for a number of threatened, endangered or protected species, including sawfish and rays. Environmental risk mitigation strategies required as part of Wildlife Trade Operations license in NT fisheries were fully implemented on 1 December 2022, while work is underway to identify and mitigate risks to sharks and ray species in the Barramundi Fishery.
· South Australia has been working closely with the Australian Fisheries Management Authority to mitigate catches of school shark in fisheries which are targeting gummy shark. SA is also working with the Fisheries Research and Development Corporation on a project to better understand post-release mortality for school sharks. 
SRG members also noted the ongoing work of a range of non-government groups to improve the management and conservation of sharks in Australia.
· The First Nations representative noted the need for prioritisation around the sustainable use of fisheries resources both for Indigenous fishers and other resource users. He further noted that ensuring effective interactions with Indigenous resource users is critical in this regard. The work by the Northern Territory Government to engage with Indigenous Community Marine Rangers is a worthwhile example of effective engagement. 
· The industry representative noted the concern within the commercial fishing sector about the impact on well-managed Australian fisheries of the listing of a number of shark species under the Convention on the International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora, and in particular the breadth of the requiem shark listing. 
· TRAFFIC noted that its international work has relevance to Australia, given the complexity in identifying the source of Australian seafood imports. This is of particular relevance given the substantial share of imports in domestic seafood consumption. TRAFFIC also noted the ongoing issue of data availability and effectiveness in the seafood sector and how that impacts on our understanding of the international trade in a number of shark species. 
· The Humane Society International (HSI) and the Australian Marine Conservation Society (AMCS) are preparing information to support the listing of several shark species under the Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act. The two organisations welcomed the NSW Government’s approach to using education measures and non-lethal control of sharks, noting that other jurisdictions could reduce shark mortality by modelling the NSW approach. They are increasingly concerned about humpback whale catch in shark nets in Australia. 
· The research sector noted that sustainability assessment are being undertaken for all shark species in Australian waters, with ABARES further noting that a small number of the sharks subject to targeted fishing operations will be incorporated in the Status of Australian Fish Stock framework. 
· Research and First Nations representatives noted that research groups are engaging well on projects in northern Australia, including around improving our understanding of sawfish. 
· FRDC noted that the sawfish projects on post release mortality will be published soon, and that a shark depredation workshop has been held. 
The SRG considered options for a review of the National Plan of Action for the Conservation and Management of Sharks (NPOA), noting that about 80% of actions in the original NPOA are either complete or are ongoing items. Members agreed to conduct a ‘light-touch’ review of the NPOA and to consider minor revisions to the NPOA at the next meeting of the SRG.
The next meeting of SRG members will be decided through communication out of session.
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